Houston County Commissioners Meeting

April 16, 2013
Warner Robins, Georgia

The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, April 16, 2013 at the Houston County Annex in Warner Robins, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners McMichael, Walker, Thomson and Robinson present.  Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar, Director of Purchasing Mark Baker, Director of Personnel Ken Carter, Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews, Director of MIS Gail O’Quinn, IT Sr. Programmer James Faulkner, IT Network Technician Eric Mitchell, Walton and Becky Wood and County Attorney Tom Hall.
Commissioner Stalnaker led the audience in the Invocation.

Sgt. Major Richard Dixon, U.S. Army (retired) led the audience in the pledge of allegiance and spoke of his 30 year military career.  He was born and raised in Twiggs County, Georgia and was drafted into the Army in March of 1946.  He served in duty assignments all over the world during his career and is a veteran of the Korean War as an infantryman and the Vietnam War where he served with the Special Forces.  Mr. Dixon had two older brothers that served in WW II and his father served during WW I.  He spoke of the military’s segregation by race and how the African-American soldiers were treated at the time.  Although President Truman ordered the military services to be desegregated in 1948, it was sometime after the Korean War that it was fully accomplished.  Speaking of his long military career, Mr. Dixon stated that if he had to do it all again, he would.  He still feels that there is no place on earth like the United States of America.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of April 2, 2013. 

Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign the Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) between Houston County, Warner Robins, Centerville, Perry, Hawkinsville and Pulaski County that consolidates the LMIG road projects for each entity in order to secure the best pricing.  Houston County will bid all of the projects for each entity.
Chairman Stalnaker stated that the MOA would allow for the pooling of the bid process between the six governmental entities and that bids would be received in the latter part of May.  He estimated that approximately 33 miles of roads in total would be paved.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker and the Board of Commissioners to sign the Safety Coordinator Resolution which establishes the position of Safety Coordinator and names Personnel Director Ken Carter to that position.

Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to award a contract for the replacement of the 72” diameter culvert pipe under Crestview Church Road to Pyles Plumbing & Utility Contractors, Inc. of Macon, GA in the amount of $24,830.  This project will require a three day road closure of Crestview Road while the work is performed.  

Chairman Stalnaker explained that the work needed to be done quickly before a total failure of the existing culvert pipe occurred.  He also explained that a temporary three-day detour would be set up by Public Works and that although the exact dates were not yet known the work should occur within the next 30 days.  Ample notice will be given to the public through the media and by use of message boards in the affected area.
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Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to award the VOIP telephone system installation contract to StormWood Technologies of Cumming, GA in the amount of $159,343.10 to include a five year warranty/support contract.  County Comptroller is authorized to issue a check for 50% ($79,671.55) to StormWood Technologies upon acceptance of contract.  This project is funded by the 2012 SPLOST.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve payment of the bills totaling $1,227,278.83.
Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.  
There being no public comments, the meeting was continued.

Mr. McMichael thanked Mr. Dixon for sharing his military experiences.

Mr. Thomson thanked all County employees for their good work.

Mr. Walker stated that he is proud of our County employees and also thanked Mr. Dixon for his inspirational talk.

Chairman Stalnaker asked Purchasing Director Mark Baker to update the Board on the recent surplus auction results.  Mr. Baker stated that the sale was successful and grossed approximately $26,000.

Chairman Stalnaker also asked Mr. Baker to update the Board on the status of the Nola Brantley Memorial Library renovation and addition project.  Mr. Baker stated that the work is ongoing, on schedule and that there are considerable efforts being made to ‘value engineer’ cost savings throughout the project where feasible.

Chairman Stalnaker remarked that the funding for the proposed renovations to the Perry branch of the library has been approved and is awaiting the Governor’s signature.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to adjourn the meeting.
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